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Dear Sir

PUBLIC INQUIRY INTO OBJECTIONS TO THE DEPOSIT DRAFT CITY OF COVENTRY UNITARY DEVELOPMENT PLAN

1. I was appointed by the Secretary of State for the Environment, Transport and the Regions to hold a public inquiry into objections to the Deposit Draft of the City of Coventry Unitary Development Plan.  Ms J Kingaby BScEcon MSc MRTPI was appointed as Assistant Inspector and this letter is also on her behalf.  The inquiry was held between 18th January and 13th June 2000 and sat for a total of 25 days.  A pre-inquiry meeting was held on 29th September 1999.  All the sites subject to objection have been visited, either accompanied or unaccompanied, before, during or after the inquiry.

2. The Plan was placed on deposit from 5th November to 16th December 1998.  Representations were received from 195 organisations and individuals, comprising 1000 objections and 296 representations in support.  Following consideration of these objections the Council approved comprehensive proposed changes.  These were on deposit from 22nd July to 17th September 1999.  348 counter-objections were received and 92 representations in support of the changes.  Prior to and during the inquiry 101 objections and 18 counter-objections have been withdrawn unconditionally and are not dealt with in my report.

3. In my consideration of all objections I have had regard to submissions made by or on behalf of the various objectors and the Council, and to all other material considerations, including current Planning Policy Guidance (PPG) and Circulars where appropriate.  I have also had regard to representations in support.  No representations have been accepted after the close of the inquiry, so that I have not had regard to changes in local planning circumstances since that date.  The Council will need to take any such changes into account in its consideration of my recommendations.  There have not been changes in national policy relevant to my report since the close of the inquiry but the Council will need to take into account any PPG, Circular or other Government advice published following its completion.

4. The Council has put forward a number of Further Proposed Changes (FPC1-61) to the plan during the inquiry, principally with the intention of meeting outstanding points of objection or taking into account new policy or recent decisions.  I have had regard to these where relevant to objections, although there has not been an opportunity for public consideration.  Substantial changes were made to respond to the implications of the new PPG3, which became available in March 2000.  These were circulated to many relevant objectors and structured representations invited which I have taken into account.   There are some proposed changes and further proposed changes which are unrelated to any outstanding objection or counter-objection and I have therefore had no reason to make a recommendation as to whether these changes should be made.  Where all objections to a policy or paragraph are met by a change which I support, I have listed the change in Appendix B and noted this in the report.

5. The first two chapters of my report deal with the major land supply issues, for housing and employment development, including the implications on the Green Belt.  Chapters 3-12 deal with the chapters of the plan in the order introduced by the proposed changes.  Chapters 13 and 14 are concerned with site specific objections relating to the allocation of land for housing and employment development respectively and Chapter 15 those sites which affect the boundary of the Green Belt.  Where a policy or text is moved or re-numbered in the proposed changes (set out in full in document CD064), it is the revised numbering which is used.  It is generally this revised version of the plan which has been the starting point of the consideration in my report, because it represents the Council’s preferred approach, but I have referred back to the deposit plan where necessary.  For each element subject to objection, I set out my conclusions and composite recommendations.  

Main issues

6. The main policy issues in my report are concerned with the adequacy of the housing land supply; employment land supply and the re-cycling of sites; the durability of the Green Belt boundary; the need for affordable housing and achieving its provision; and the need for additional shopping development and the identification of suitable sites in the plan. 

7. I have recommended that the housing requirement to 2011 should be increased to take account of the likely increase in demolitions but in no other respects.  Overall demolitions are estimated to be 440 above the plan figure, giving an increase in the requirement to 11,775 for 1991-2011, or 8,945 for 1997-2011 net of completions.   Concerning the supply of new dwellings, I have recommended a reduction in the expectation from most sources, including the principal allocations, City Centre sites and windfalls, offset in part by the prospective allocation of a major site.  This should make the plan more robust but it will not reduce the importance of monitoring.  Some further work is required to review the capacities of allocated sites in the light of the measures to be taken to increase density.  When all recommendations are taken into account, the available housing land supply is close to the net requirement and further sites do not need to be identified.  The proportion of completions on previously-developed land should exceed the regional target of 61% but will need to be re-calculated in the light of all recommendations.  I have recommended that the plan be modified to include limited phasing of greenfield sites so as not to prejudice the sequential approach and be reviewed in accordance with the timetable advocated in PPG’s 3 and 12. 

8. I have supported the projection of the requirement for employment land using the past take-up rate, which produces a need for about 208ha to 2011.  There is very limited historical data on the re-use of land previously in employment use and monitoring of this process should be carried out to assist maintaining the level of employment and the balance between jobs and population.  The supply of employment land from existing sites is 84ha and there is about 9ha on smaller sites.  A further source is the re-cycling of employment land and I have recommended that the estimated slight increase in the rate at which this occurs is retained, contributing 45ha.   The redevelopment of employment sites for other uses should be resisted unless there is compelling evidence that re-use for employment will not occur or is undesirable.  I have therefore recommended that this presumption be retained in the plan with clear criteria to avoid the unrealistic sterilisation of land.   Without further allocations in the international/national sector there would be a serious shortfall of provision, impairing economic growth and the diversification of the local economy, so that I have recommended that the two major new allocations of 72ha remain in the plan.

9. RPG11 notes the tightly drawn Green Belt boundaries around the metropolitan area and this is the case in Coventry, illustrated by the changes which have been made to provide employment land.  There are not opportunities for development beyond 2011 and it must be highly unlikely that the recycling of land and out-migration will avoid the need for some greenfield development, which will necessarily affect land currently in the Green Belt.  A review is necessary to identify safeguarded land and should have a sub-regional dimension.  This is not provided for in the emerging Warwickshire Structure Plan, so that I have recommended that it should follow the revision of regional guidance on which work has commenced and be incorporated in a review of the plan.

10. On affordable housing, the results of a Housing Needs Survey were incorporated in proposed changes to the plan.  This has met the requirement to demonstrate local need and I have recommended the incorporation of the figures from this in the plan, including that 2-4,000 dwellings would be required to 2006 to meet needs in full.  I have also recommended the changes to the plan which acknowledge the role of low cost market housing while maintaining a preference for social housing in the text.  The plan follows national guidance in the exceptions made when applying the overall requirement to individual sites and I have recommended that there should be a general target of 25%.  This would not meet the full need and there is not local evidence which would justify distinguishing sites.

11. I have recommended that the hierarchy of retail centres should be retained.  The plan requires modification to take account of the substantial growth in comparison expenditure.   Calculation errors have resulted in the potential for new capacity being seriously underestimated and sites should be identified in the plan, including in the City Centre, to reinforce the hierarchy of centres.  The hierarchy includes a new major district centre at Foleshill gasworks and I have recommended that the role and size of this should be more clearly defined so that it does not undermine the primacy of the City Centre.  I have recommended against providing retail warehousing to match a predicted market share for this format of shopping.  All applications for retail development outside defined centres will have to demonstrate that they satisfy an unmet need, pass the sequential test for site selection and comply with other policy criteria.  This approach is consistent with PPG6 and recent Ministerial statements on retailing.

12. My recommended modifications to policies in the Plan may also necessitate consequential modifications to supporting text or the Proposals Map which may not be noted in my report.  The Council will therefore need to identify these and incorporate them in the final stages of the Plan preparation process.

13. A complete set of documents submitted in connection with the inquiry is held by the City Development Directorate.

14. A copy of this letter has been sent for information to the Head of the Local Government Division of the Government Office for the West Midlands, 77 Paradise Circus, Queensway, Birmingham, and to the Planning and Development Division of the Department of the Environment, Transport and the Regions, Eland House, Bressenden Place, London.

15. Finally I wish to express my thanks for the constructive help I received throughout the Inquiry from Ian Marriott, the Council’s barrister, and the professional witnesses and particularly for the dedicated and enthusiastic support of the Programme Officer, Michael Lee. 

Yours faithfully,
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DAVID BALDOCK MA DipTP DMS MRTPI
Inspector

